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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION-Budget Committee
MEETING MINUTES
Friday, August 30, 2013
City Council Conference Room A

1:00 P.M.
The Chairman, Commissioner Aaron Bowman, called the Committee meeting to order at 1:10 p.m.

In Attendance:  Commissioners Aaron Bowman (Chair), Carl Cannon; Commissioner Richard Redick was excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Kyle Billy, Thomas Carter, Council Auditor’s Office; Gregory Dronkert, President, HMS Ferries (on conference call), Mark Fernandez,  HMS General Manager-Florida; Cecilia Ford, Risk Management; Wayne Hawthorn, Ferry Ambassadors; Carol Owens, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston explained what the printed materials distributed for the meeting entailed.

Mark Fernandez explained the proposed ferry budget and the estimated costs.  He explained that the insurance figures cited were based on the figures that were in the RFP.  Ceci Ford indicated that the insurance figures cited were being reviewed by the Office of General Counsel and HMS’s underwriters (Wells Fargo).

Under Direct Costs – Labor & Benefits in the St. Johns River Ferry FY 2014 Estimated Costs, Mr. Fernandez indicated that cost increases were the result of: new services such as the facilities security costs; costs associated with the new affordable health care act; the replacement of engineers that were retiring.  It was costly to hire new Coast-Guard certified engineers.  The retiring engineers, all retired U.S. Navy personnel, were initially hired at low salaries.  Recruiting and hiring engineers today entails a highly competitive, costly market.  The ferry’s 30 employees are multitasked; they all do a variety of jobs and tasks.
Commissioner Bowman inquired as to what methodology was utilized to reach the projected HMS numbers in the proposed budget.

The costs for the facilities security plan were new costs because JaxPort had previously provided the facilities’ security.  The costs associated with  facilities security entails in-house rather than privately-contracted security.  Commissioner Bowman felt that HMS’s options were to either have JaxPort continue the security or pay JaxPort to oversee the security.

Commissioner Carl Cannon asserted that it was imperative to get the budget estimate numbers as low as possible.  According to him, we are operating under a “draconian” environment.  Mark Fernandez replied that the ferry has been squeezed for about eight years straight.

Under Direct Costs – Other in the Ferry’s FY 2014 Estimated Costs, Commissioner Bowman inquired whether or not there was a performance bond in the contract that the City had with HMS.

Ceci Ford explained what a performance bond entailed.  If such a bond was there, Commissioner Bowman saw $7,000 in potential savings it the bond were deleted. 

In an item-by-item review, was $4,000 in computer supplies necessary?

Were increased employee incentives necessary? Suggested that the figure remain at $1,200 rather than increased to $2,500.

Gregory Dronkert, on conference call, indicated that the insurance figure quotes were derived from HMS’s broker, Wells Fargo.

Commissioner Bowman suggested to Mr. Dronkert that HMS come back to the Ferry Commission and identify areas where we can reduce insurance costs; Mr. Dronkert agreed.

On Professional Services, Kyle Billy is going to check and see whether HMS can get taxes waived on waste disposal items and if the utility bill could be lowered.

The Committee discussed the vessel’s fuel and lube oil price per gallon.

The group was reminded that the vessel would be out of service for the month of December owing to Coast Guard required inspections.

Vessel security and safety were discussed.  Vessel safety involved expenditures on life jackets, life rings, an emergency rescue boat, and anything else characterized as safety.
Mark Fernandez said that the 5% increase in the management fee was justified because there had not been an increase in five years.

Commissioner Carl Cannon noted that the Ferry Commission could not go to the Council Finance Committee with the $2 million budget proposed by HMS; the figure should be in the $1.6 million range, or lower.  A $2 million budget, according to Commissioner Cannon, would be D.O.A.

Gregory Drunkert (HMS president) noted that the St. Johns River Ferry was the only operation that he was aware of that let passengers ride for free by charging on a per car basis.
The Committee Chair, Commissioner Aaron Bowman, suggested that HMS needed to consider making the following modification in the proposed budget: pull out the security plan; delete the performance fee; cut training fund to $5,000; cut the relocation allocation to 0; review insurance and identify reductions; work with JEA on utility rates and the need for an energy audit; have Kyle Billy work on waste disposal taxes; reduce office supplies allocation to $2,500; use the City’s fuel oil and lube budget of $305,062; reduce supplies.

The issue of timing being as crucial as it is, it was determined to assemble an additional meeting on Tuesday, September 3, 2013.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:45 P.M.
John J. Jackson, Council Research Assistant (904) 630-1729
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